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account of a particular dependent be-
ginning with the first month in which 
such dependent satisfies the conditions 
set forth in this part, and continues to 
be augmented through the month be-
fore the month in which such depend-
ent ceases to satisfy the conditions set 
forth in this part, except in the case of 
a child who qualifies as a dependent be-
cause he or she is a student. In the lat-
ter case, such benefits continue to be 
augmented through the month before 
the first month during no part of which 
he or she qualifies as a student. 

(3) The basic rate is augmented by 50 
percent for one such dependent, 75 per-
cent for two such dependents, and 100 
percent for three or more such depend-
ents. 

(d) Survivor benefits. As used in this 
section, ‘‘survivor’’ means a surviving 
child of a miner or surviving spouse, or 
a surviving parent, brother, or sister of 
a miner, who establishes entitlement 
to benefits under this part. 

(e) Computation and rounding. (1) Any 
computation prescribed by this section 
is made to the third decimal place. 

(2) Monthly benefits are payable in 
multiples of 10 cents. Therefore, a 
monthly payment of amounts derived 
under paragraph (c)(3) of this section 
which is not a multiple of 10 cents is 
increased to the next higher multiple 
of 10 cents. 

(3) Since a fraction of a cent is not a 
multiple of 10 cents, such an amount 
which contains a fraction in the third 
decimal place is raised to the next 
higher multiple of 10 cents. 

(f) Eligibility based on the coal mine em-
ployment of more than one miner. Where 
an individual, for any month, is enti-
tled (and/or qualifies as a dependent for 
purposes of augmentation of benefits) 
based on the disability or death due to 
pneumoconiosis arising out of the coal 
mine employment of more than one 
miner, the benefit payable to or on be-
half of such individual shall be at a 
rate equal to the highest rate of bene-
fits for which entitlement is estab-
lished by reason of eligibility as a ben-
eficiary, or by reason of his or her 
qualification as a dependent for aug-
mentation of benefit purposes. 

§ 725.521 Commutation of payments; 
lump sum awards. 

(a) Whenever the district director de-
termines that it is in the interest of 
justice, the liability for benefits or any 
part thereof as determined by a final 
adjudication, may, with the approval of 
the Director, be discharged by the pay-
ment of a lump sum equal to the 
present value of future benefit pay-
ments commuted, computed at 4 per-
cent true discount compounded annu-
ally. 

(b) Applications for commutation of 
future payments of benefits shall be 
made to the district director in the 
manner prescribed by the district di-
rector. If the district director deter-
mines that an award of a lump sum 
payment of such benefits would be in 
the interest of justice, he or she shall 
refer such application, together with 
the reasons in support of such deter-
mination, to the Director for consider-
ation. 

(c) The Director shall, in his or her 
discretion, grant or deny the applica-
tion for commutation of payments. 
Such decision may be appealed to the 
Benefits Review Board. 

(d) The computation of all 
commutations of such benefits shall be 
made by the OWCP. For this purpose 
the file shall contain the date of birth 
of the person on whose behalf com-
mutation is sought, as well as the date 
upon which such commutation shall be 
effective. 

(e) For purposes of determining the 
amount of any lump sum award, the 
probability of the death of the disabled 
miner and/or other persons entitled to 
benefits before the expiration of the pe-
riod during which he or she is entitled 
to benefits, shall be determined in ac-
cordance with the most current United 
States Life Tables, as developed by the 
Department of Health, Education, and 
Welfare, and the probability of the re-
marriage of a surviving spouse shall be 
determined in accordance with the re-
marriage tables of the Dutch Royal In-
surance Institution. The probability of 
the happening of any other contin-
gency affecting the amount or duration 
of the compensation shall be dis-
regarded. 

(f) In the event that an operator or 
carrier is adjudicated liable for the 
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payment of benefits, such operator or 
carrier shall be notified of and given an 
opportunity to participate in the pro-
ceedings to determine whether a lump 
sum award shall be made. Such oper-
ator or carrier shall, in the event a 
lump sum award is made, tender full 
and prompt payment of such award to 
the claimant as though such award 
were a final payment of monthly bene-
fits. Except as provided in paragraph 
(g) of this section, such lump sum 
award shall forever discharge such op-
erator or carrier from its responsibility 
to make monthly benefit payments 
under the Act to the person who has re-
quested such lump-sum award. In the 
event that an operator or carrier is ad-
judicated liable for the payment of 
benefits, such operator or carrier shall 
not be liable for any portion of a com-
muted or lump sum award predicated 
upon benefits due any claimant prior 
to January 1, 1974. 

(g) In the event a lump-sum award is 
approved under this section, such 
award shall not operate to discharge an 
operator carrier, or the fund from any 
responsibility imposed by the Act for 
the payment of medical benefits to an 
eligible miner. 

§ 725.522 Payments prior to final adju-
dication. 

(a) If an operator or carrier fails or 
refuses to commence the payment of 
benefits within 30 days of issuance of 
an initial determination of eligibility 
by the district director (see § 725.420), 
or fails or refuses to commence the 
payment of any benefits due pursuant 
to an effective order by a district direc-
tor, administrative law judge, Benefits 
Review Board, or court, the fund shall 
commence the payment of such bene-
fits and shall continue such payments 
as appropriate. In the event that the 
fund undertakes the payment of bene-
fits on behalf of an operator or carrier, 
the provisions of §§ 725.601 through 
725.609 shall be applicable to such oper-
ator or carrier. 

(b) If benefit payments are com-
menced prior to the final adjudication 
of the claim and it is later determined 
by an administrative law judge, the 
Board, or court that the claimant was 
ineligible to receive such payments, 
such payments shall be considered 

overpayments pursuant to § 725.540 and 
may be recovered in accordance with 
the provisions of this subpart. 

SPECIAL PROVISIONS FOR OPERATOR 
PAYMENTS 

§ 725.530 Operator payments; gen-
erally. 

(a) Benefits payable by an operator 
or carrier pursuant to an effective 
order issued by a district director, ad-
ministrative law judge, Benefits Re-
view Board, or court, or by an operator 
that has agreed that it is liable for the 
payment of benefits to a claimant, 
shall be paid by the operator or carrier 
immediately when they become due 
(see § 725.502(b)). An operator that fails 
to pay any benefits that are due, with 
interest, shall be considered in default 
with respect to those benefits, and the 
provisions of § 725.605 of this part shall 
be applicable. In addition, a claimant 
who does not receive any benefits with-
in 10 days of the date they become due 
is entitled to additional compensation 
equal to twenty percent of those bene-
fits (see § 725.607). Arrangements for the 
payment of medical costs shall be 
made by such operator or carrier in ac-
cordance with the provisions of subpart 
J of this part. 

(b) Benefit payments made by an op-
erator or carrier shall be made directly 
to the person entitled thereto or a rep-
resentative payee if authorized by the 
district director. The payment of a 
claimant’s attorney’s fee, if any is 
awarded, shall be made directly to such 
attorney. Reimbursement of the fund, 
including interest, shall be paid di-
rectly to the Secretary on behalf of the 
fund. 

§ 725.531 Receipt for payment. 

Any individual receiving benefits 
under the Act in his or her own right, 
or as a representative payee, or as the 
duly appointed agent for the estate of a 
deceased beneficiary, shall execute re-
ceipts for benefits paid by any operator 
which shall be produced by such oper-
ator for inspection whenever the dis-
trict director requires. A canceled 
check shall be considered adequate re-
ceipt of payment for purposes of this 
section. No operator or carrier shall be 
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